Bath Town Board Meeting
Regular Meeting

Date and Time:	August 12, 2024				7:00PM
Place:			Town Board Room				Municipal Building

Present:		Town Supervisor; Joshua Buck, Town Councilpersons; David Wager, Hal
			Bailey, Dustin Buck, John Lysyczyn, Town Attorney; Jeffrey Squires, 
			Deputy Town Supervisor; Thomas Thorpe III.

Also Present:		Highway Superintendent; Alan Trenchard, Deputy Highway 
			Superintendent; Greg Buckley, Assessor; Courtney Failing, Planning 
			Board Chairman; James Hopkins, Planning Board Member; George
			McKinley, Dog Control Officer; Carl Tuttle, Code Enforcement Officer; 
Daniel Peterson, Steuben County Legislators; 
			Kelly Fitzpatrick, Nick Pelham		
List of Public Attached.

Supervisor Buck opened the Bath Town Board Meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance at 7:00PM.

Public Comment:  John Hoch addressed the Town Board and asked to have Sinclair Road in the Town of Bath paved. They are the only people that live on that road. The Town Board informed them at this time all paving, and oil and stone work has been put on hold due to all the storm damage that has occurred recently.

Regular Meeting:

Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn to approve the minutes from the July 8, 2024 board meeting.
Approved:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

New Business:

Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Bailey to approve the Supervisor’s Report.
Approved:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye


Resolution #24-45
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Wager to transfer funds from A-2590 Landfill Fees to A-1410.4 Town Clerk Contractual in the amount of $156.75.
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye


Resolution #24-46
Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Wager to approve to replace two (2) computers in 2024, Assistant Assessor and Bookkeeper. Approximately $1000.00 each. Funds are available in the 2024 Budget.
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye				
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

The Bath Town Board set the first Budget Workshop date and time for September 5, 2024 at 5:00PM.


Resolution #24-47
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn to approve to continue with the current Health and Dental Plan for 2025 (Excellus) with a copay increase to 17%, (increase from 16 percent to 17 percent).
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye


Resolution #24-48
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Wager to approve to continue with the current Medicare Plan (United Health Care) with a copay increase to 17%, (increase from 16 percent to 17 percent).
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye





Resolution #24-49
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Wager to transfer fund from A-1990.4 Contingent to A-1320.4 Auditing & Account Contractual in the amount of $6000.00 (2023 Audit by MMB).
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

Old Business:

Councilperson Lysyczyn requested a proposal from Hunt Engineers to prepare the design for the work for the Highway Barn and the Kanona Fire Department, and to help to prepare the Procurement Documents and oversee the project. Hunt Engineers returned a proposal for $30,000.00 to do the site visits and all the hours included. 

Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Supervisor Buck to approve the proposal made by Hunt Engineers.
Approved:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

The Town of Bath received five (5) bids for a new Town pickup truck. Highway Superintendent; Alan Trenchard stated the preference for a General Motor. 

Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Supervisor Buck to purchase a 2025 Chevrolet Silverado from Simons and Rockwell of Bath.
Approved:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

Department Reports:

Assessor:  Supervisor Buck gave the Assessor Report. The Assessor worked 143 hours and drove 69 miles in July. 






Planning Board:  Planning Board Chairman; James Hopkins gave the Planning Board Report. Ryan Farrell asked for approval to run a Registered Repair shop on his property on Lakeview Terrace in his existing three-bay garage. The Planning Board approved the request. Michelle Chase asked for approval of a Sub-Division of her land on Hickory Hill Road. The request was approved. There was a question about the Momentum project on Industrial Park Road in the Town of Bath. A representative from Momentum was present and informed the Town Board that all the requirements set in place by the Town of Bath, DEC, and the State of New York have been met.

Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Wager to issue the Building Permit to Momentum Environmental.
Approved:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

Code Enforcement:  Councilperson Lysyczyn gave the Code Officer Report. Five (5) building permits and two (2) stop work orders were issued. Several types of inspections were completed as well. The Code Officer worked 150 hours and traveled 243 miles in July 2024.

Highway:  Highway Superintendent, Alan Trenchard gave the Highway Report. All the major work for replacing the culvert on the back side of Lake Salubria is finished. The Highway Department has been busy repairing the damage that was caused by Hurricane Debby. The cleanup project is ongoing and will take time. Hunter Hoad passed his CDL test and is now an MEO for the Town of Bath Highway Department.

Dog Control:  Councilperson Bailey gave the Dog Control Report. The Dog Control Officer had 19 complaints, four (4) strays, two (2) barking, five (5) unlicensed and seven (7) at large. He travelled 457 miles.

Town Attorney:  Town Attorney, Jeffrey Squires reported that there is an exemption that is about to run out for volunteer fire fighters and ambulance workers. It is a real property exemption. There are several members of the community that have the exemption.

Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Bailey to devise a Local Law to keep the exemption for volunteer fire fighters and ambulance workers in effect with the option for the exemption to continue for the spouse in the event of death for the volunteer.
Approved:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye
Steuben County Legislature:  Steuben County Legislator, Kelly Fitzpatrick reported to the Town Board that she attended a press conference with the Governor, where the discussion was centered around the aid that will be put forth for the residents that have damage to their homes due to the flooding that occurred on Friday, August 9, 2024. The main concern at this time is that the FEMA threshold might not be met. It is very critical that all residents and businesses that experienced damage due to the flooding including road damage report everything to be added to the estimate that will be submitted to FEMA. Residents are also encouraged to down load an app called Ready Steuben to be updated on who to call for assistance and where to go. United Way is setting up a fund for donations and 100 percent of the donations will be distributed to individuals that need assistance. The County Attorney has resigned. The 2025 Budget season is in progress.

Board Assignments:

Joshua Buck:  Joshua reported that work on roads is continuing and will continue. The Audit from 2023 is done and everything is as it should be.


Dustin Buck:  Dustin reported that he has been in touch with the Fire Department and if the discussion is about the fire truck there is no response, if it is not about the fire truck then there is a response. He spoke to Hornell City Fire Department and they recommended an E1 brand Fire Truck as it is cheaper than what the Bath FD is looking into.


John Lysyczyn:  Hunt Engineers have responded to DEC and EFC comments in regards to the Lake Salubria Sewer Project, now they are waiting for a response in return. 

Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Wager to allow Supervisor Joshua Buck to sign the bond for the Anticipation Note that runs out in September.
Approved:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye


Hal Bailey:  Savona Fire Department has had 211 calls. The Savona library is offering free bingo on Friday, August 16, 2024 from 6:30-7:30PM. Some water meters have been replaced in the Village of Savona.


David Wager:  The Kanona Fire Department has had several calls for the month of July. They have been doing Mutual Aid Drills with other local departments. They are looking for new members. The Kanona Fire Departments wants to remind the community to stop and visit their food truck this week from August12 through August 18, 2024 at the Stueben County Fair.

Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Supervisor Buck to pay the invoices as follows:
Approved:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

July
Fund:			Claim#:			Abstract#:			Amount:
  A			159-162			    13				 507.29
  B			41-42				    11				   24.45
  DB			114-115			    12				 1574.48
SL-1			13-14				    7				 450.22

August:
Fund:			Claim#:			August#:			Amount:
  A			163-180			   14				 28,540.45
  B			 43-48				   12				 266.32
  DA			 103-117			   9				 8,664.58
  DB			 116-129			   13				 71,799.15
  SF			 7				    7				 56,701.28
  SL-1			 15-16				    8				 467.37
  H			 122				    7				 3,283.50
Grand Total:										$172,279.09

				    			  	
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn to adjourn the meeting of the Bath Town Board at 7:54PM
Passed Unanimously.

									          Respectfully Submitted
								                                 Terra Thorpe
							                                           Bath Town Clerk







